
STATE OF FLORIDA
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

WANDA L. BRATEK,             )
                             )
     Petitioner,             )
                             )
vs.                          )   Case No. 91-0081
                             )
OR PLASTICS, INC.,           )
                             )
     Respondent.             )
_____________________________)

RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Upon due notice, this cause came on for formal hearing on
March 28, 1991 in Brooksville, Florida, before Ella Jane P.
Davis, a duly assigned Hearing Officer of the Division of
Administrative Hearings.

APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Wanda L. Bratek, Pro se
                      15344 Taralane Avenue
                      Brooksville, Florida  34609

     For Respondent:  Gary Stout, qualified representative
   OR Plastics, Inc.
   15270 Flight Path Drive
   Brooksville, Florida  34609

STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     Whether or not OR Plastics, Inc., has committed an unlawful
employment practice in a violation of the Human Rights Act of
1977, as amended, by discrimination in employment on the basis
of gender (female)/pregnancy.

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner filed a Charge of Discrimination dated May 2,
1989 alleging employment discrimination on the basis of her sex
and pregnancy beginning on April 1, 1989.  She charged that,
while pregnant, she was replaced by a male employee and demoted



to a job requiring greater physical exertion even though her
pregnancy had not affected her job performance.  The Florida
Commission on Human Relations entered a "Notice of
Determination: No Cause" on November 30, 1990.  On December 28,
1990, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice containing substantially the same
allegations.  That Petition was referred to the Division of
Administrative Hearings for evidentiary hearing pursuant to
Section 120.57(13 F.S.

     Respondent filed no timely Answer to the Petition for
Relief pursuant to Rule 22T-9.008(5) F.A.C. Petitioner, however,
did not affirmatively assert her rights pursuant to that rule,
and so this cause proceeded to formal hearing.

     Pursuant to appropriate notice, this cause came on for
final formal hearing on March 28, 1991.  A court reporter for
preservation of the record of proceedings was provided by the
Florida Commission on Human Relations, but neither party ordered
a transcript.

     At the commencement of formal hearing, Mr. Gary Stout
appeared on behalf of Respondent OR Plastics, Inc.  Upon
appropriate inquiry, pursuant to Rule 221-6.008 F.A.C., Mr.
Stout was accepted as a qualified representative for Respondent,
provided written corporate authority to represent OR Plastics
was filed within 10 days of the conclusion of formal hearing.
That authorization was filed with the Division of Administrative
Hearings on April 3, 1991, and the acceptance of Mr. Stout as
qualified representative of Respondent is hereby ratified.

     Petitioner presented the oral testimony of Jim Gray and
Gary Stout and testified on her own behalf. Petitioner had four
exhibits admitted in evidence: P-1 (9-5-89 Memo to Senior Press
Operators), P-2 (two-page 3-10-89 Memo to All Operators), P-3
(Absentee Calendar 1989), and P-4 (Duplinsky Letter).

     Respondent presented the oral testimony of Russell
Catchpole and Petitioner Wanda Bratek and had Exhibits R-3
(Supplier Quality Survey), R-4 through 4D (Photographs), and R-5
(Maternity Leave Policy) admitted in evidence. Respondent's R-1
(Deposition of Michael Ramos) and R-2 (Notice of Taking
Deposition) were not admitted in evidence.  Respondent's R-6
(Composite of Leave Slips) was withdrawn.

     All exhibits were retained by the undersigned so that a
complete record could be maintained.  Petitioner filed her



proposed findings of fact1 beyond the 20 days stipulated at
formal hearing.  However, despite a post-hearing order
explaining how to file them, Respondent filed no post-hearing
proposals of its own and filed no objection to consideration by
the undersigned of Petitioner's late-filed proposals.
Therefore, Petitioner's proposed findings of fact have been
considered and are ruled on in the Appendix to this Recommended
Order, pursuant to Section 120.59(2) F.S.
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FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner is a white female.  At all times material
she was employed by Respondent, she was pregnant, and her
pregnancy was known to her Respondent employer.

     2.  Respondent, whose business involves custom injection
molders of machine parts, is an employer covered by the 1977
Human Relations Act, as amended.

     3.  On April l, 1989, Petitioner was notified she would be
transferred to the position of Senior Press Operator.  The same
day as her notification, her current position of Quality Control
Supervisor was filled by one of her white male subordinates, a
Quality Control Inspector named Lewis Surratt.

     4.  Petitioner and the remaining Quality Control Inspector,
Jim Gray, viewed Petitioner's transfer as a demotion but their
explanation for their views was somewhat vague.  Apparently,
Petitioner's perception of the job of Senior Press Operator
resulted because she had been an ordinary Press Operator before
being promoted, first to Quality Control Inspector and then to
Quality Control Supervisor.

     5.  In point of fact, the Petitioner's transfer from
Quality Control Supervisor to Senior Press Operator was a
lateral one with Petitioner admittedly drawing the same pay,
working the same shift, and working the same hours as she had as
a Quality Control Supervisor.  Petitioner even continued to have
the same immediate supervisor, Mike Ramos.  As a Senior Press
Operator, Petitioner would supervise ordinary Press Operators.

     6.  Petitioner pointed out, however, that Mr. Ramos was
relatively new to his own position, having replaced Denise
Duplinsky, and, while Petitioner was employed, ordinary Press
Operators were only supervised by Senior Press Operators on two
shifts.  On one shift, they supervised themselves.

     7.  As of the date of hearing, the Respondent was employing
three Senior Press Operators and planning to hire a fourth.

     8.  Jim Gray and Petitioner described the position of
Senior Press Operator as "more strenuous" than that of Quality
Control Supervisor.  However, Mr. Gray, who at all times
material was working as a Quality Control Inspector, was only
"somewhat" familiar with the duties of a Senior Press Operator.



     9.  Upon consideration of the greater weight of the
credible evidence, it is found that the Quality Control
Supervisor and Quality Control Inspectors were assigned to an
air-conditioned room separated from much of the heat and noise
of the rest of the plant which utilized heavy molding presses,
that all materials needed for those jobs (spot-checking of
parts) were present in that special room, and that the work was
largely sedentary, with little heavy physical exertion.  This
type of spot-checking or sampling of parts after the
manufacturing process was ended is considered to be "product
quality control."

     10.  The duties of a Senior Press Operator were not reduced
to writing until September 1989, and therefore much of the daily
work agenda for that position was played by ear by Mr. Ramos and
Petitioner as they went along.  For instance, from Petitioner's
testimony, it is clear that she "understood" from Mr. Ramos that
she was required to move "skids" of machine parts which could
weigh 50 pounds or more.  Such activity would obviously be
detrimental to most pregnancies.  There is no evidence to refute
Petitioner's expressed "understanding," but such duties were not
listed by the employer at the time the job description was
finally reduced to writing five months later, and Petitioner did
not testify that Mike Ramos ever ordered her to move the
"skids."

     11.  As Senior-Press Operator, Petitioner was required to
circulate among the ordinary Press Operators, inspecting their
products, training and supervising ordinary Press Operators,
demonstrating press machine technique, and authorizing Press
Operators' breaks.  The Senior Press Operator also had more
responsibility and more work with customers than an ordinary
Press Operator.  As Senior Press Operator, Petitioner was also
required to do considerable paperwork concerning what was being
done and the products being produced: graphing, charting, and
keeping current all records on the manufacturing facility.  This
system requiring ordinary Press Operators to be overseen and
"second-guessed" by a Senior Press Operator may be described as
"process quality control" instead of "product quality control."

     12.  Petitioner testified that on occasion, she might have
to work at a heavy machine press as much as eight hours a day
herself to take up the slack.  However, this duty also was never
codified in the September 1989 Senior Press Operator job
description, and management witnesses testified that constant
work by the Senior Press Operator at a single press like an
ordinary Press Operator was not the employer's intent with



regard to Petitioner's duties because management had envisioned
converting the Senior Press Operator position to a primarily
supervisory one.  Management's goal with this change was to
ensure "continuous supplier involvement" in quality control in
the press room while the manufacturing work was actually in
progress instead of continuing to rely on the after-the-fact
spot check or sampling type of quality control inspection as had
been done separately and less rigorously by the Quality Control
Supervisor and Inspectors in the past.

     13.  Before April 1, 1989 Petitioner had progressed up the
ranks of the employer's organization with promotions, raises,
and kudos until she reached Quality Control Supervisor.

     14.  Management's purpose in transferring the Petitioner to
Senior Press Operator when it did was to put the employer's
best-trained quality control employee into a position the
employer was in the process of upgrading and enhancing in
response to its obligation for "continuous supplier involvement"
and "process control" under a new contract to produce parts for
its customer, Xerox Corp.

     15.  Meeting the terms of its new contract with Xerox Corp.
was very important to the Respondent employer because fifty per
cent of Respondent's income at the time was derived from this
customer.

     16.  It was the intent of Respondent's management to phase
out the separate quality control concept and the remaining
inspectors.  The employer intended that Petitioner's transfer
would ensure that she would already be trained for the new
responsibilities of Senior Press Operator before she left on
maternity leave, that no employee would have to be trained
twice, and that a bona fide position would be waiting for her
when she was ready to come back to work after her baby was born.

     17.  Petitioner admitted that Mr. Ramos specifically told
her that he did not think her pregnancy was affecting her job
performance as a Quality Control Supervisor and that she was not
being transferred due-to her pregnancy.  However, it is
abundantly clear that Mr. Ramos did not emphasize that her
transfer was not a demotion.  It is also abundantly clear that
neither upper management nor Petitioner's immediate supervisor,
Mike Ramos, made any of the employer's motivation for
reorganization clear to Petitioner.  Although Petitioner's
testimony as a whole exhibits that she knew that
reorganizational changes were being made, that Mike Ramos was



responsible for these changes, and that changes were related to
the new Xerox Corp. contract, she was entirely credible in her
testimony that she was never told her old job was being phased
out, and she seems to have clung to the idea that she could have
stayed in the Quality Control Supervisor position in place of
Lewis Surratt, whom she admitted was not nearly as well trained
as she.

     18.  Respondent employer actually did phase out the last
Quality Control Inspector/Supervisor in July 1989. Mr. Gray is
no longer in its employ.

     19.  Both Mr. Gray and Petitioner described Mr. Ramos as
not trying to make his subordinates upwardly mobile. They also
described him as under a great deal of stress due to the new
contract and the planned system changes, and from the evidence
as a whole, including the testimony of Mr. Stout and Mr.
Catchpole, it is inferred that Mr. Ramos was not helpful or
supportive of his subordinates and that he was not communicative
to management of employees' problems.

     20.  Petitioner related that when she orally complained
about her transfer and the nature of the Senior Press Operator
position on April 1, 1989, Mr. Ramos told her it was the only
job available to her and that it "was a bad time to be
pregnant."  Mr. Gray confirmed that the latter statement was
made by Ramos2 At the time he made those remarks, Mr. Ramos knew
the Petitioner expected to take maternity leave later in the
transition period. However, although Petitioner interpreted Mr.
Ramos' latter exceedingly insensitive remark to mean that the
employer was discriminating against her due to her gender and
pregnancy, the evidence as a whole, particularly the testimony
of Petitioner and of Mr. Gray, reflects that Mr. Ramos' comment
could just as likely have been referring to the plant
reorganization, management's intended phaseout of Petitioner's
existing quality control position, and/or the development of the
new "process" inspection system for which everyone, including
Petitioner, knew Mr. Ramos was responsible and "under the gun."

     21.  Petitioner apparently complained at least twice to Mr.
Ramos that she wanted to stay on as a Quality Control Supervisor
and apparently complained to him at least once about the heat,
additional physical exertion, and required long standing
inherent in the Senior Press Operator position, but it is
unclear that in speaking with him on these subjects she related
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the foregoing problems to her pregnancy or described her
pregnancy as "high risk."  Mr. Gray worked with Petitioner
during the portion of her pregnancy coinciding with this period
of time and even he did not know that she was seeing a doctor
for edema due-to too much standing.

     22.  Although Petitioner asserted that Mr. Ramos told her
she could not sit in the air-conditioned quality control room
once she became Senior Press Operator, she contradicted herself
by also saying that Mr. Ramos did not say anything about not
going into that area for her breaks and admitted that as Senior
Press Operator, she was permitted to take breaks as needed once
she had let the subordinate press operators take their breaks.

     23.  Petitioner's testimony as to whether or not she asked
Mr. Ramos to set up a meeting for her with higher management is
vague.  Mr. Ramos did not set up an interview for Petitioner
with his superiors, with Personnel Manager Gary L. Stout, or
with the employer's President.  Petitioner interpreted his
failure to set up such an interview, whether or not she ever
specifically requested that he do so, to mean that he would not
do so. Petitioner did not, on her own, directly approach any
other management representative with her concerns or seek
assistance from the personnel office.

     24.  Petitioner signed her Charge of Discrimination
alleging discrimination due to demotion and more required
physical exertion during pregnancy and reciting Mr. Ramos'
remark that "it was a bad time to be pregnant" on May 2, 1989,
approximately two weeks after assuming the Senior Press Operator
position on April 14.  The file does not reflect the date it was
filed with the Florida Human Relations Commission or the date it
was transmitted to the employer.

     25.  There is no doubt that at all times material, the
management hierarchy throughout the employer's Brooksville plant
knew that Petitioner was pregnant and that she would eventually
go out on maternity leave, but Petitioner conceded that she
never expressed to anyone there besides Jim Gray, Mike Ramos,
and Lewis Surratt that she was dissatisfied with the Senior
Press Operator transfer.  She never expressed to Mr. Stout, the
Personnel Manager, that she needed some type of accommodations
from the employer on account of her pregnancy.

     26.  After her transfer on April 14, 1989, Petitioner
worked in the Senior Press Operator position about one month.
Then she and her doctor made the decision for her to take early



maternity leave.  Petitioner's doctor's note requesting early
maternity leave was immediately honored by Mr. Stout, and
Petitioner began maternity leave at her own request on May 18,
1989.  Petitioner does not claim that she was treated any
differently from any other employee with regard to the granting
of maternity leave or how it was administered.

     27.  The employer's maternity leave policy requires the
employee to notify its personnel office when her baby is born
and to return to work 90 days thereafter.  Petitioner stated
that she did not know she was required to give such notification
and did not notify the employer when her baby was born.  When
the employer's Personnel Manager, Mr. Stout, chanced to meet her
in the Winn Dixie after her baby had been born, he asked her
when she was coming back to work.  Petitioner told him she was
undecided about her return to work.  Thereafter, she never
contacted the employer and simply allowed the 90 days to run out
so that the employer presumed she had terminated her employment.

     28.  Petitioner testified that she did not go back to work
because the job preserved for her was that of Senior Press
Operator.  She did not contend that she was terminated for
discriminatory reasons.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     29.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has
jurisdiction of the parties and subject matter of this cause.
See, Section 120.57(1) F.S.

     30.  Petitioner alleges discrimination on the basis of
female gender and pregnancy.

     31.  The portions of the statute that may apply are as
follows:



760.10 Unlawful employment practices;
remedies; construction.-
 (1)  It is an unlawful employment Practice
for an employer:
 (a)  To discharge or to fail or refuse to
hire any individual, or otherwise to
discriminate against any individual with
respect to compensation, terms, conditions,
or privileges of employment, because of such
individual's race, color, religion, sex,
national origin, age, handicap, or marital
status.
 (b)  To limit, segregate, or classify
employees or applicants for employment in
any way which would deprive or tend to
deprive any individual of employment
opportunities or adversely affect any
individual's status as an employee, because
of such individual's race, color, religion,
sex, national origin, age, handicap, or
marital status.  (Emphasis supplied)

     32.  Petitioner, who bears the initial burden of proof
herein, has established no elements of employment
discrimination, segregation, or harassment on the basis of
sex/pregnancy as a result of the employer's initial lateral
transfer of her to a different job position at the same salary.
The employer made this transfer partly in an effort to preserve
Petitioner's employment, and it was not a demotion, regardless
of her perception.  After all, her old position was completely
phased out by July 1989.

     33.  Petitioner has established that after her transfer,
and during an admittedly transitional period at the plant, she
was subjected to somewhat more strenuous work at the same rate
of pay as before by an supervisor, Mike Ramos.  However, she has
not established that it was the orders of this supervisor rather
than her own perceptions of what she was required to do which
rendered the new position odious or which caused it to impact
upon her pregnancy.  Neither has it been established that the
woefully insensitive supervisor's single untoward comment
concerning Petitioner's pregnancy is so pervasive as to
constitute harassment.  See, by analogy, Rogers v. Equal
Employment Opportunity Commission, 454 F. 2d 234 (5th Cir.
1971), cert. den. 406 U.S. 957, 92 S. Ct. 2058, 32 L. Ed. 2d 343
(1972) on racial epithets.



     34.  Likewise, it has not been established that either the
supervisor or his superiors had any discriminatory purpose in
the way Petitioner was employed from April 14 to May 18, 1989 or
that she was treated differently than any other Senior Press
Operator. Moreover, there is insufficient evidence to show that
Petitioner made the employer fully aware of the effect, if any,
of the additional work upon her pregnancy.  Even assuming,
arguendo, that management received the May 2, 1989 Charge of
Discrimination that very day, Petitioner voluntarily took
maternity leave only 12 days later.  There is no evidence that
any of the employer's personnel attempted to force Petitioner
into early maternity leave.  Petitioner's election not to return
to work at all after the birth of her child is persuasive that
it was the job transfer and not the effect of its conditions on
her pregnancy that had caused her to elect early maternity
leave.

     35.  Upon the facts as found, it is concluded that
Petitioner has shown a prima facie violation of the Human Rights
Act of 1977.  See, Section 760.10 F.S. [1989].  It is further
concluded that Respondent employer has articulated and
substantiated legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons for the
actions complained of and that Petitioner has not shown the
articulated reasons to be pretextual.

RECOMMENDATION

     Upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of
Law, it is RECOMMENDED that the Florida Human Relations
Commission enter a final order dismissing Petitioner's Petition
for Relief and denying the relief sought thereby.

     DONE and ENTERED this 30th of May, 1991, at Tallahassee,
Florida.

___________________________________
ELLA JANE P. DAVIS, Hearing Officer
Division of Administrative Hearings
The DeSoto Building
1230 Apalachee Parkway
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
(904) 488-9675

Filed with the Clerk of the
Division of Administrative Hearings
this 30th day of May, 1991.



ENDNOTES

1/  This item has been considered as proposed findings of fact
but certain language therein also could constitute a petition
for rehearing. If that is the thrust of this document, the
motion is denied.

2/  Since the employer's actions and motivation and its
treatment of Petitioner are the critical issues in a Human
Rights case, all of Mr. Ramos' statements are admissible.
Likewise, considering Mr. Ramos' position with the employer, his
out-of-court statements are admissible as exceptions to the rule
against hearsay because they constitute a party opponent's
admission through its agent.  See, 90.803(18)(d) F.S.

APPENDIX

     The following constitute specific rulings pursuant to
Section 120.59(2) F.S. upon the parties' respective proposed
findings of fact (PFOF):

Petitioner's PFOF:

     Accepted but not dispositive: 1, 4, 5, 7, 8.
     Accepted in part as reflected in the RO. The remainder is
rejected as not supported by the record, i.e., "demotion," or
misleading as out of context and not dispositive: 2.
     Rejected as not supported by the record: 3.
     Immaterial: 6.

Respondent's PFOF:

     None submitted.
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this
Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10
days in which to submit written exceptions.  Some agencies allow
a larger period within which to submit written exceptions.  You
should consult with the agency that will issue the final order
in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this
Recommended Order should be filed with the agency that will
issue the final order in this case.




